#### **CHAPTER EIGHT**

## **Responding to Chinese Expansionism in the**

#### SOUTH CHINA SEA

#### Denny Roy

The great fish eat the small.

- Ancient Chinese proverb

#### Abstract

China's pursuit of dominance in the South China Sea has sent ripples of concern across the region, sparking fears of escalating tensions and potential conflict. This chapter examines the complexities of China's expansionist ambitions in this vital region, analyzing its strategic objectives, tactics, and the far-reaching implications of potential Chinese dominance for the United States and its allies. By assessing the effectiveness of current U.S.-led strategies, the chapter proposes a multifaceted approach to deter Chinese aggression, including diplomatic pressure, economic measures, enhanced military presence, and capacity-building for regional partners. With a keen eye on the uncertainties that cloud the region's future, the chapter underscores the importance of continued vigilance and a coordinated response to safeguard a free and open Indo-Pacific.

#### Introduction

In the evolving geopolitical landscape of the Indo-Pacific, Xi Jinping's People's Republic of China (PRC or China) is aggressively pursuing territorial ambition, often veiled as irredentism, presenting significant challenges to the United States and its partners. This chapter focuses on the South China Sea, a critical region where China's expansive claims, though legally

https://doi.org/10.71236/URBQ2363

dubious, are reinforced by military, economic, and diplomatic power.

Employing a realist perspective, this analysis dissects China's strategic motives, tactics, and evolving power dynamics in the region. It examines how ambitions for territorial control, regional dominance, and power projection drive China's actions, including the contentious "nine-dash line" and its disregard for international law.

Beijing's assertiveness is not limited to the South China Sea. In the East China Sea, China's stance on maritime boundaries, especially in zones overlapping with Japan's exclusive economic zone (EEZ), is notably aggressive. Furthermore, China's claim over Taiwan and its expansive territorial demands in the South China Sea epitomize a pattern of expansionism that escalates risks, including the potential for military conflict.

This analysis adopts a comparative historical methodology to scrutinize China's tactics and policies in these contested maritime regions, providing a detailed understanding of Beijing's strategies across different scenarios and historical moments. The focus is mainly on the South China Sea, where China's extensive territorial claims have weak legal justification. A geopolitical analysis will probe how ambitions for territorial control, regional dominance, and power projection drive China's actions.

Additionally, this framework will examine how Washington and its allies respond, evaluating the efficacy of their current strategies and exploring potential approaches to counteract China's expansionist agenda. While U.S.-led efforts have so far thwarted China's ambitions for an easy victory, they have not deterred China's incremental advances. As China strengthens its position, the risk of regional states acquiescing to its pressure grows, threatening to diminish the global commons. Countering China's expansionism may require bolder measures, entailing higher costs and risks for the United States and its partners.

### Strategizing Sovereignty: Unpacking China's Ambitions and Methods in the South China Sea

While Beijing has not explicitly articulated its policy in these terms, the primary objective seems to be establishing a Chinese sphere of influence over the South China Sea. Beijing's actual stated claim underscores this ambition in the vague, simple statement, "China has indisputable sovereignty over the South China Sea islands and their adjacent waters,"<sup>1</sup> as demarcated by the nine-dash line on Chinese maps. This broad claim essentially declares sovereignty over nearly the entire South China Sea, including areas recognized by the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS or Law of the Sea) as other countries' EEZs. Despite being one of 170 parties to ratify UNCLOS,<sup>2</sup> Beijing paradoxically rejects the treaty's framework when advancing its South China Sea claims. Instead, it cites historical usage as the basis for its claim, a stance starkly contrasting with UNCLOS principles, prioritizing recent, legally defined maritime boundaries over historical narratives.

In practice, China does not interfere with the passage of civilian cargo ships and tankers through the South China Sea but frequently objects to the presence of foreign military units and the taking of resources by foreigners without Beijing's approval. This accords with the typical understanding of a sphere of influence in international politics.<sup>3</sup>

Historically, Beijing has used military force to assert its claims in the South China Sea. Notably, in 1974, Chinese sailors and soldiers skirmished with Vietnamese forces for control of the Paracel Islands. Again, in 1988, China used military force to seize Johnson South Reef in the Spratly Group from Vietnam. The fact that Vietnam was not a member of the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) during these confrontations likely influenced the regional dynamics.

Subsequently, Beijing has adopted more subtle strategies in the South China Sea, characterized by "creeping expansionism,"<sup>4</sup>

"lawfare,"<sup>5</sup> and gray zone tactics. A primary example was the 2012 Scarborough (Masinloc) Shoal incident, where China barred Filipino fishermen from the shoal within the Philippines' EEZ, reneging on a withdrawal agreement.

As part of its lawfare strategy, China uses legal rhetoric and domestic legislation to bolster its claims, framing the sovereignty issue in the context of ancient maritime history.<sup>6</sup> Laws enacted in 1992 and 1998 not only unilaterally affirm China's claims but also declare them legally binding on foreign governments.

Beijing also suggests administrative control over the South China Sea, as exemplified by the 2012 designation of Sansha City in the PRC-occupied Paracel Islands as the administrative center for the Paracels, Spratly Group, and Macclesfield Bank. Furthermore, during military exercises, the Chinese government occasionally restricts foreign ships and aircraft from certain areas of the South China Sea.

Beijing's strategy in the South China Sea hinges on non-kinetic but coercive "gray zone" tactics, including dangerous close-quarters maneuvers by military and paramilitary vessels, laser attacks, and high-pressure water cannons aimed at disrupting resource exploration and freedom of navigation patrols.<sup>7</sup> These tactics create a security dilemma for neighboring countries, blurring the lines between peace and conflict and challenging regional stability. As reports by the U.S. Department of Defense and the Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative highlight,<sup>8</sup> this incremental assertion of presence and claims alters the status quo in China's favor while potentially sparking unintended escalation due to the ambiguity of these actions.

The Chinese government has also been stalling multinational negotiations to establish a Code of Conduct for the South China Sea. Beijing's insistence on provisions that would lock in its dominant position indicates its strategic objectives. These objectives include barring other claimant states from collaborating with non-regional

corporations for resource extraction, prohibiting joint military exercises in the South China Sea with non-Southeast Asian states, and excluding outside organizations from dispute resolution.<sup>9</sup>

From Beijing's standpoint, victory in the South China Sea would mean gaining international acquiescence to China owning all of its features (islands, reefs, rocks, and sandbars) and holding veto power over foreign activities within the nine-dash line—in particular, no exploitation of ocean or seabed resources by foreigners and no foreign military patrols or exercises without the PRC government's permission.

### Implications of Chinese Dominance: Assessing the Strategic Shifts in the South China Sea

If Beijing were to realize its goal of controlling the South China Sea, the consequences for the United States and its partners would be significant. First, coastal states other than China would lose their rights to the South China Sea's resources, which are otherwise guaranteed by the Law of the Sea. This region is rich in hydrocarbons, with the U.S. government estimating reserves of 11 billion barrels of oil and 190 trillion cubic feet of natural gas.<sup>10</sup> Furthermore, the South China Sea is a crucial fishing ground, providing an essential source of protein for coastal Southeast Asian states. China's unilateral fishing bans already impact regional fisheries, with over 600,000 Filipino fishermen losing their livelihoods in the last decade due to Chinese interference.<sup>11</sup> Acquiescence to Chinese fishing fleets and further disadvantaging others, including those of the Philippines, a key U.S. ally.

Second, the United States and its friends would cede important strategic advantages to China. The South China Sea is a vital international maritime route, with about one-third of the world's sea-borne trade passing through it, including 80 percent of the oil imported by Japan, another formal U.S. ally. While Beijing does not

currently impede commercial shipping, its complete control of the area could change this dynamic. China could restrict the use of the waterway by countries that have political disagreements with Beijing. Forcing ships to divert to slower and more expensive routes could cause substantial economic impacts. If Beijing could exclude foreign military presence from the South China Sea, U.S. fulfillment of its Asia-Pacific security commitments would be jeopardized. Constraining the U.S. Navy's expeditious movements within and through the South China Sea would jeopardize security cooperation with regional partners such as the Philippines, Singapore, Malaysia, and Indonesia. U.S. surveillance capabilities near China's territorial waters would be diminished, allowing China to use the region as a secure operational space for its nuclear missile submarines.<sup>12</sup>

Finally, China's successful assertion of control through unlawful claims and low-level aggression would be a severe blow to the liberal international order championed by Washington and its partners. One of this order's fundamental principles is resolving state disputes through peaceful negotiation and adherence to international law. Beijing's success in the South China Sea could embolden other aggressive actors and erode the confidence of regional states in U.S. commitment and ability to support them, potentially destabilizing the regional order.

### Fortifying Resistance: Multilateral Strategies Against China's Maritime Assertiveness

Washington and its security partners have implemented various strategies to counter China's actions in the South China Sea. First, "freedom of navigation operations" (FONOP) conducted by naval ships and overflights by aircraft challenge China's claims to parts of the South China Sea. These operations, which assert that these waters are not Chinese territorial waters per the Law of the Sea, involve U.S. allies such as Britain, Japan, Australia, and Canada. This multinational participation adds diplomatic pressure on China,

undermining Beijing's narrative that the disputes are solely a concern for the United States and rival claimants.

Second, the United States and other nations publicly condemn unprofessional behavior by China, highlighting instances such as Chinese sailors using lasers and water cannons against Philippine vessels in their own EEZ.<sup>13</sup> In October 2023, the U.S. Department of Defense publicized evidence of over 300 instances of "coercive and risky operational behavior" by Chinese aircraft against U.S. and partner aircraft over two years, exposing PRC aggressiveness.<sup>14</sup>

Third, there is an increased focus on building security capacity in Southeast Asia, driven by China's expansionist behavior. This includes a rise in multinational patrols and military exercises, with participation from various nations signaling a unified stance against China's actions. Notably, the Quadrilateral Security Dialogue's Indo-Pacific Partnership for Maritime Domain Awareness aims to enhance the maritime surveillance capabilities of less wealthy countries with significant EEZs in Southeast Asia.<sup>15</sup> The United States also assists in training the coast guards of Southeast Asian nations. In February 2023, the Philippines expanded U.S. military access to four additional bases.<sup>16</sup> Japan has notably supported the Philippines with 12 Coast Guard patrol vessels, the largest 97 meters in length, and funding to build five additional ships, showcasing regional collaboration.<sup>17</sup>

Fourth, China's adversaries are carrying out their own forms of lawfare. A significant example is the Philippines' lawsuit against China in the UN's Permanent Court of Arbitration, which resulted in a 2016 ruling invalidating China's nine-dash line claims.<sup>18</sup> U.S. Secretary of State Antony Blinken's 2022 statement reinforced this ruling, urging China to "abide by its obligations under international law and cease its provocative behavior."<sup>19</sup> Additionally, Washington has reaffirmed its commitment to the U.S.-Philippine Mutual Defense Treaty, indicating that an attack on Philippine government assets or personnel would prompt a collective response.

Finally, Washington has imposed targeted economic sanctions on specific Chinese individuals and companies linked to unlawful activities in the South China Sea.<sup>20</sup> One notable instance was China's exclusion from the 2018 Rim of the Pacific multinational naval exercise in Hawaii.

### **Evaluating the Impact:** The Challenges of Counteracting Chinese Maritime Strategy

The effectiveness of U.S. and partner efforts to counter China's expansionist ambitions in the South China Sea has been limited, resulting in a stalemate that seems to be gradually worsening from the U.S. perspective. These strategies have not compelled China to retract its contentious South China Sea policies. U.S. and partner policies did not dissuade Xi from taking the decision to build artificial sandbars on Mischief, Subi, and Fiery Cross Reefs in the Spratly Group and pack them with military infrastructure and weapons.

Incidents such as the 2001 aerial collision near Hainan Island and recent aggressive Chinese encounters with foreign aircraft highlight China's attempts to assert control over international airspace, effectively expanding its territorial claims. Recent events indicate a resurgence in confrontational Chinese tactics despite initial diplomatic efforts to mitigate such behavior. The Philippine Navy ship *Sierra Madre*, grounded on the Second Thomas (Ayungin) Shoal, has seen increased harassment from the Chinese Coast Guard,<sup>21</sup> indicating a strategic move by China to change the status quo in its favor by targeting the viability of the outpost.

A significant concern is the imbalance in maritime capabilities. China's naval and coast guard fleets are the largest in the world and are expected to grow, outpacing the United States and Southeast Asian nations. China's use of large coast guard vessels and deputized fishing boats in confrontational and territorial claims further augments its advantage in the number of platforms.<sup>22</sup>

China enjoys the advantage of geography, as the areas of contention are on its periphery while most U.S. and many allied assets are thousands of miles away. China also has the luxury of focusing on regional contingencies, while the United States must address global demands. This was particularly evident in 2023 and 2024, as Washington was preoccupied with conflicts in Ukraine and Gaza, raising concerns about its capacity to effectively counter a potential conflict with China.<sup>23</sup>

Furthermore, the artificial islands constructed by China in the South China Sea and the access to the Ream naval base in Cambodia significantly enhance China's military advantage in the region.<sup>24</sup> A critical issue is whether U.S. and partner efforts are adequate to encourage Southeast Asian nations to resist Chinese dominance and align with U.S. leadership, given the uncertainty of external support in a regional conflict.

The Philippines is the most willing partner in Southeast Asia to confront China's territorial claims, yet its long-term commitment is uncertain. Vietnam often challenges China's territorial claims and accepts modest strategic cooperation with Washington, but for historical and geographic reasons, Hanoi prioritizes constructive relations with China over partnering with Washington to oppose a Chinese regional hegemony.<sup>25</sup>

Thailand's interest in opposing China's actions is minimal, as it leans toward a closer security relationship with Beijing.<sup>26</sup> Malaysia and Indonesia exhibit concerns over China's actions in their EEZs but generally avoid taking sides in the U.S.-China rivalry. This complex geopolitical landscape raises questions about the effectiveness and future direction of U.S.-led strategies in countering Chinese expansionism in the South China Sea.

## Strategic Shifts: Enhancing Deterrence in the South China Sea

During his Senate confirmation hearing, then-Secretary of State nominee Rex Tillerson vowed to "shut down" China's militarization of artificial islands, which seemed to signal the United States was prepared to go to war to halt Chinese expansionism in the South China Sea.<sup>27</sup> That proved a false alarm but reflected frustration over the United States' inability to block China from making significant unilateral gains. If Chinese dominance in this critical maritime domain is unacceptable to Washington and its partners, they need more effective methods of deterring Beijing's "creeping expansionism."

While it will necessitate greater risks and resource expenditures, a strategic recalibration is necessary to address the challenges posed by China's maritime assertiveness. It reflects a comprehensive approach that would combine military readiness, diplomatic efforts, and economic measures to safeguard regional stability and uphold the principles of international law. There are two general lines of effort within which the United States and its allies can more effectively counter PRC activities. The first is diplomatic.

Leveraging its global influence, the United States possesses a broad spectrum of diplomatic and economic tools to address behavior that contravenes the rules-based order. Measures such as opposing Chinese participation in specific international fora and imposing financial sanctions would demonstrate the consequences of undermining maritime legal norms and emphasize the collective resolve to protect international standards of conduct.

U.S. and allied strategic communication could be better. Beijing's official narrative is that PRC policy is justifiable and restrained and that relations between China and the other Southeast Asian nations would be peaceful if Washington were not promoting discord. The United States and its allies should unitedly explain to the international community that (1) while the countries outside the

South China Sea basin take a neutral stance on the sovereignty disputes, China's actions are more aggressive and more threatening to the liberal rules-based order than the actions of the other claimants, and (2) Washington and its partners support the peaceful resolution of the territorial disputes through negotiation and oppose unilateral action that egregiously violates that principle. The United States and like-minded governments should heavily publicize and strongly protest instances of aggressive and unlawful PRC behavior in the South China Sea.

The second line of effort is operational. A more consistent and visible U.S. naval presence in the region would symbolize a strategic pivot from episodic power projection to a sustained commitment to peace and security. Achieving this goal would entail more frequent deployments of both U.S. Navy and U.S. Coast Guard assets to the region. This "beat cop" approach, complemented by logistical and operational support to regional navies and coast guards, signifies a comprehensive engagement strategy to foster a collaborative security environment and deter potential aggressors.<sup>28</sup>

Joint military exercises in the South China Sea involving a coalition of the United States, its non-regional allies, and Southeast Asian states carry significant political weight. They directly challenge Beijing's narrative that portrays Washington as the sole instigator of regional tensions, showcasing a unified front against China's unilateral actions.

The United States and its larger allies should continue to help the frontline states build capacity to resist Chinese encroachment. The Quad's 2022 Maritime Domain Awareness Initiative was a positive example. Washington should also fully support partner governments like Japan in their efforts to supply maritime security equipment, such as patrol boats and radar systems, to frontline states. More direct U.S. Navy and allied support for Philippine logistical missions to the *Sierra Madre* would underscore a tangible U.S. commitment to ally sovereignty and preserving the status quo

against unilateral aggression. While not immediately diminishing China's strategic presence, such actions would significantly affirm the resolve of the U.S. bloc, sending a clear message of solidarity with Southeast Asian states that fear Chinese domination.

In addition to escorting Philippine military activities, ensuring access for Filipino fishermen to traditional fishing grounds such as Scarborough Shoal would directly confront China's unilateral efforts to restrict maritime freedoms. This initiative would reinforce the U.S. commitment to uphold navigational rights and freedoms for all nations, as enshrined in international maritime law, particularly the Law of the Sea.

The United States must revitalize its defense industrial base to enhance deterrence capability in the South China Sea and, by extension, in the wider Asia-Pacific region.<sup>29</sup> The credible ability to project military superiority is essential for deterring aggression and ensuring a balance of power that supports a free, open, and inclusive regional order.

An important question is whether such enhanced efforts by the United States and its allies would deter China from continuing its current interests, which are often framed in nationalistic terms, invoking pledges of territorial integrity.<sup>30</sup>

China's foreign policy is generally risk-averse when faced with the likelihood of substantial retaliation. This suggests that a determined response could alter Beijing's calculations. The Chinese government is not necessarily doomed to indulge in nationalistic public opinion. Chinese leaders have considerable ability to manage and redirect public opinion.<sup>31</sup>

For example, Chinese sentiment toward the United States abruptly and dramatically improved in late 2023 as China spoke more favorably about the bilateral relationship before the Xi-Biden summit in November.<sup>32</sup> In another example, in the 19th century, China ceded 600,000 square kilometers of Manchuria to Russia

under what the Chinese considered an unequal treaty. Nevertheless, public opinion has not pressured the Chinese government to demand the Russian return of that territory because the Chinese government has yet to direct PRC media or schools to mobilize the public to do so.

The PRC government routinely characterizes its claims to sovereignty over Taiwan, Tibet, and Xinjiang as Chinese "core interests." There is some evidence the Chinese government briefly floated the idea of characterizing the South China Sea as a "core interest,"<sup>33</sup> but the idea never took hold in official policy statements.<sup>34</sup> This suggests Beijing has decided the imperative of going to war in the defense of "Chinese" territory is lower for the South China Sea than for Taiwan, Tibet, and Xinjiang.

# Shifting Horizons:

#### Navigating Uncertainties in the South China Sea's Future

The future of the South China Sea is fraught with variables that could shift the strategic balance. The risk of accidental conflict remains a constant concern, with potential incidents in these contested waters posing a threat of rapid escalation. This unpredictability underscores the need for vigilant, continuous engagement and establishment of crisis management mechanisms among all involved parties. The trajectory of U.S.-China relations, particularly regarding Taiwan, is another significant factor that could influence the dynamics in the South China Sea. A decrease in tensions over Taiwan, through political shifts or strategic reassurances, could contribute to a broader détente, potentially easing the standoff in maritime disputes.

China's economic development trajectory also looms large over its regional ambitions. Should economic challenges persist, leading to a recalibration of China's external policies, new opportunities for negotiations and compromise in the South China Sea may emerge. Conversely, a resilient U.S. commitment to the region, bolstered by

strategic clarity and military readiness, is essential for maintaining balance and deterring unilateral actions that threaten regional stability.

Finally, the evolving U.S. posture toward the Indo-Pacific, influenced by internal political dynamics and strategic priorities, will play a crucial role in shaping the future security architecture of the South China Sea. The commitment of the United States and its partners to uphold international norms and support regional allies will be pivotal in navigating the uncertainties and safeguarding the interests of all stakeholders in this vital maritime domain.

#### Endnotes

- <sup>1</sup> Chenglong Jiang, "PLA Accuses US Warship of Illegally Entering Waters Near Ren'ai Reef," China Daily, December 4, 2023, https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202312/04/WS656d5961a3109068 2a5f1523.html.
- <sup>2</sup> "Chronological List of Ratifications of, Accessions and Successions to the Convention and the Related Agreements," Division for Ocean Affairs and the Law of the Sea, United Nations, accessed July 23, 2024, https://www.un.org/Depts/los/reference\_files/chronological\_lists\_of\_ ratifications.htm#The%20United%20Nations%20Convention%20on

%20the%20Law%20of%20the%20Sea.

- <sup>3</sup> Daniel H. Deudney, "Sphere of Influence," *Encyclopædia Britannica*, 2019, https://www.britannica.com/topic/sphere-ofinfluence.
- <sup>4</sup> Benjamin Schreer, "Countering China's Maritime Coercion in the South China Sea," *The Strategist*, Australian Strategic Policy Institute, March 25, 2014, https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/countering-chinas-maritimecoercion-in-the-south-china-sea/.
- <sup>5</sup> Christian Schultheiss, "What Has China's Lawfare Achieved in the South China Sea?" *ISEAS Perspective*, no. 51 (July 10, 2023): 1-10,

https://www.iseas.edu.sg/wpcontent/uploads/2023/06/ISEAS Perspective 2023 51.pdf.

<sup>6</sup> Xu Xiaodong, "China's Territorial Claims in the South China Sea Backed by Reliable Historical Evidence," *China Daily*, May 12, 2021,

https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202105/12/WS609b359ea31024ad0 babd5d0.html.

- <sup>7</sup> Anthony Capaccio and Roxana Tiron, "US Says China Has Stepped Up 'Risky' Behavior in South China Sea," *Bloomberg*, October 17, 2023, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-10-17/ussays-china-has-stepped-up-risky-behavior-in-south-china-sea.
- <sup>8</sup> "Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2020," Department of Defense, September 1, 2020, https://media.defense.gov/2020/Sep/01/2002488689/-1/-1/1/2020-DOD-CHINA-MILITARY-POWER-REPORT-FINAL.PDF; "Wherever They May Roam: China's Militia in 2023," Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative, February 28, 2024, https://amti.csis.org/wherever-they-may-roam-chinas-militia-in-2023/.
- <sup>9</sup> Bill Hayton, "After 25 Years, There's Still No South China Sea Code of Conduct," *Foreign Policy*, July 21, 2021, https://foreignpolicy.com/2021/07/21/south-china-sea-code-ofconduct-asean/.
- <sup>10</sup> "Contested Areas of South China Sea Likely Have Few Conventional Oil and Gas Resources," *Today in Energy*, U.S. Energy Information Administration, April 3, 2013, https://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.php?id=10651.
- "Analysts: 5 Years Later, Philippines Yet to Leverage South China Sea Win," *Radio Free Asia*, July 7, 2021, https://www.rfa.org/english/news/china/win-07072021183750.html.
- <sup>12</sup> Kohji Kuhara, "Countering China's 'Trident' Strategy—Frustrating China's Aims in the East and South China Seas and the Indian Ocean," *Naval War College Review* 75, no. 2 (Spring 2022): 9, https://digital-commons.usnwc.edu/nwc-review/vol75/iss2/4/.
- <sup>13</sup> Rebecca Ratcliffe, "Confrontations in South China Sea Surge, Raising Fears a Miscalculation Could Lead to Conflict," *The Guardian*, July 12, 2024,



https://www.theguardian.com/world/article/2024/jul/12/south-china-sea-conflict-philippines-coast-guard.

- <sup>14</sup> "Sabrina Singh, Deputy Pentagon Press Secretary, Holds a Press Briefing with Assistant Secretary Ratner and Admiral Aquilino," U.S. Department of Defense, October 17, 2023, https://www.defense.gov/News/Transcripts/Transcript/Article/35604 82/sabrina-singh-deputy-pentagon-press-secretary-holds-a-pressbriefing-with-assis/.
- <sup>15</sup> Ahna Roy, "PacNet #48 A Work in Progress: The Indo-Pacific Partnership for Maritime Domain Awareness," Pacific Forum, June 23, 2023, https://pacforum.org/wpcontent/uploads/2024/01/PacNet48.2023.06.23.pdf.
- <sup>16</sup> "Philippines U.S. Announce Locations of Four New EDCA Sites," Department of Defense, April 3, 2023, https://www.defense.gov/News/Releases/Release/Article/3349257/ph ilippines-us-announce-locations-of-four-new-edca-sites/.
- <sup>17</sup> "Japan to Provide Philippines 64 Billion Yen for 5 More Patrol Ships," *Kyodo News*, May 17, 2024, https://english.kyodonews.net/news/2024/05/6a64a25cddb5-japanto-provide-philippines-64-bil-yen-for-5-more-patrol-ships.html.
- <sup>18</sup> "South China Sea Arbitration Ruling: What Happened and What's Next?" U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, July 12, 2016, https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Research/Issue%20Brief\_So uth%20China%20Sea%20Arbitration%20Ruling%20What%20Happ ened%20and%20What%27s%20Next071216.pdf.
- <sup>19</sup> "Sixth Anniversary of the Philippines-China South China Sea Arbitral Tribunal Ruling," Department of State, July 11, 2022, https://www.state.gov/sixth-anniversary-of-the-philippines-chinasouth-china-sea-arbitral-tribunal-ruling/.
- <sup>20</sup> "U.S. Imposes Restrictions on Certain PRC State-Owned Enterprises and Executives for Malign Activities in the South China Sea," Department of State, August 26, 2020, https://2017-2021.state.gov/us-imposes-restrictions-on-certain-prc-state-owned-enterprises-andexecutives-for-malign-activities-in-the-south-china-sea/.
- <sup>21</sup> Aaron-Matthew Lariosa, "Timeline of Chinese Harassment of Second Thomas Shoal Resupply Missions," USNI News, April 4,

2024, https://news.usni.org/2024/04/04/timeline-of-chinese-harassment-of-second-thomas-shoal-resupply-missions.

- <sup>22</sup> Jim Gomez, "Philippines Demands China Remove Vessels at 6 Islands, Reefs," *The Diplomat*, April 1, 2021, https://thediplomat.com/2021/04/philippines-demands-chinaremove-vessels-at-6-islands-reefs/.
- <sup>23</sup> A. Wess Mitchell, "America Is a Heartbeat Away From a War It Could Lose," *Foreign Policy*, November 16, 2023, https://foreignpolicy.com/2023/11/16/us-russia-china-gaza-ukraineworld-war-defense-security-strategy/.
- <sup>24</sup> "First among Piers: Chinese Ships Settle in at Cambodia's Ream," Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative, April 18, 2024, https://amti.csis.org/first-among-piers-chinese-ships-settle-in-atcambodias-ream/.
- <sup>25</sup> Derek Grossman, *Regional Responses to U.S.-China Competition in the Indo-Pacific: Vietnam* (Santa Monica, CA: RAND, 2020).
- <sup>26</sup> Jack Sato and Abdul Rahman Yaacob, "Is China Replacing the US as Thailand's Main Security Partner?," *The Diplomat*, December 2, 2023, https://thediplomat.com/2023/12/is-china-replacing-the-us-asthailands-main-security-partner/.
- <sup>27</sup> David Brunnstrom and Matt Spetalnick, "Tillerson Says China Should Be Barred from South China Sea Islands," *Reuters*, January 12, 2017, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-congress-tillersonchina-idUSKBN14V2KZ/.
- <sup>28</sup> Joshua Taylor, "A Campaign Pan for the South China Sea," *Proceedings* 148, no. 434 (August 2022), https://www.usni.org/magazines/proceedings/2022/august/campaignplan-south-china-sea.
- <sup>29</sup> Paul McLeary and Joe Gould, "Pentagon: US Arms Industry Struggling to Keep Up with China," *Politico*, December 2, 2023, https://www.politico.com/news/2023/12/02/draft-pentagon-strategychina-00129764; Greg Ip, "The U.S. Can Afford a Bigger Military. We Just Can't Build It," *Wall Street Journal*, December 6, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/economy/the-u-s-can-afford-a-bigger-militarywe-just-cant-build-it-7edd0e74?mod=hp\_lead\_pos4.

- <sup>30</sup> Phil Stewart and Ben Blanchard, "Xi Tells Mattis China Won't Give Up 'Even One Inch' of Territory," *Reuters*, June 27, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-usa-defence/xi-tells-mattischina-wont-give-up-even-one-inch-of-territory-idUSKBN1JN03T/.
- <sup>31</sup> Jessica Chen Weiss, Powerful Patriots: Nationalist Protest in China's Foreign Relations (Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press, 2014).
- <sup>32</sup> Bethany Allen-Ebrahimian, "Hostility Toward the U.S. in China Has Dropped Sharply, New Poll Shows," *Axios*, November 8, 2023, https://www.axios.com/2023/11/08/us-china-hostility-declinedeconomy.
- <sup>33</sup> Caitlin Campbell et al., "China's 'Core Interests' and the East China Sea," U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, May 10, 2013, 4, https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Research/China's%20Core% 20Interests%20and%20the%20East%20China%20Sea.pdf.
- <sup>34</sup> Michael D. Swaine, "China's Assertive Behavior: On 'Core Interests," *China Leadership Monitor*, no. 34 (2011), www.hoover.org/publoications/china-leadershipmonitor/article/9967966; Alastair Iain Johnston, "How New and Assertive is China's New Assertiveness?," *International Security* 37, no. 4 (Spring 2013): 18, https://www.belfercenter.org/sites/default/files/files/publication/IS37 04\_pp007-048.pdf.